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DRAFT

TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

August 4, 2010

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 4, 2010.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Bob Oakes; Mayor Pro Tem Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Renée Cahoon

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Cliff Ogburn; Town Attorney John Leidy; Tom Gilliam; Kevin Zorc; Dave Clark; Ralph Barile; Tim Wilson; Roberta Thuman; Bob Holloway; Joe Massino, Kathy Massino, Ron Lubaszewski; Eileen Lubaszewski; MaryAnn and Robert Thomas; Reed Fisher; June Fisher; Diane and Steve Trowbridge; Courtney Fowler; Emily Lewis; Brendan Strum; John Mascaro; Webb Fuller; Harry Nash; Todd Farrand; Dave Wigginton; Mike Reed; Mike and Tina Jernigan; Linda Pertnon; Frank Biondi; D. Dixon; Ed Mays; Marvin Demers; Brenda Holloway; Daryl Law; George and Marylyn True; Liz and John Hall; Joe and Jenny Jenkins; F. Barley; Sophie Jordan; Robert Young; John Gillam; Ellen Dutkowsky; Nancy Siler; Caroline Jordan; Eddie Reid; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER/PRAYER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Mayor Oakes called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  Public Works Director Dave Clark provided the prayer which was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Oakes confirmed with Board members a specific time of 11:00 a.m. for the Beach Nourishment Special Assessment public comment period. 
MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt today’s agenda as amended (with time specific of 11:00 a.m. for Beach Nourishment Special Assessment public comment period).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Cahoon which passed unanimously.  
AUDIENCE RESPONSE
Audience Response – Webb Fuller

Webb Fuller, Nags Head resident and Village Landscape Committee member; he spoke on behalf of the Village Landscape Committee and himself concerning the elimination of vegetation that occurred within the right-of-way and on private property – he requested that the Town take whatever action is necessary to rectify the elimination of the vegetation on US 158 in front of Resort Realty and Sonic Drive-In, which is in direct violation of the Village Landscaping regulations and Town ordinances – this should be corrected as soon as possible.
Audience Response – Harry Nash

Harry Nash, Nags Head resident and former President of Village Property Owners Association; he said that Webb Fuller was not aware that Mr. Nash received an email from Town Manager Cliff Ogburn addressing the elimination of the vegetation at Sonic Drive-In and Resort Realty; Mr. Ogburn’s email stated that the problem would be taken care of; on behalf of the Village Board of Directors, Mr. Nash thanked Town Manager Ogburn for addressing this issue.

Audience Response – Ed Mays

Ed Mays, Nags Head resident; he distributed new State legislation to Board members which allows all-terrain vehicles (ATVs) to cross State highways in order to traverse wildlife commission roads and access areas for hunting and fishing; he asked the Board to adopt an ordinance allowing this action.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Audience Response was closed at 9:09 a.m.

RECOGNITION OF OBCan Project  
Founder Artist Barry Lee is the founder of the OBCan project; participating artists include:  

Judith Bailey



Judy Kettels

Sandy Jett Ball



Rosemary Mulcahy

Tracy Bell



Shirley Ruff

Ashley Fellers Massey


Jacquelin Perry

Shawn Kenny



Sharon Schreyer and Girl Scout Troop 2545

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Oakes thanked OBCan originating artist Barry Lee as well as all participating artists.  Mr. Lee was presented with a framed certificate of recognition.  

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES 

Fire Chief Kevin Zorc introduced Firefighter/EMT Jimmy Davis who was recognized by the Board for five (5) years of service. 
CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #1 to FY 10/11 Budget Ordinance 

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report 

-
Approval of Minutes 

-
Acceptance of the Dare County/Town Hazard Mitigation Plan 

-
Consideration of resolution in support of the 60th Nags Head Surf Fishing Club Tournament 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Budget Adjustment #1, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.
A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.
Planner Angela Welsh’s memo concerning the Dare County/Town Hazard Mitigation Plan, as approved, read in part as follows:
“The Hazard Mitigation Plan was developed in response to NC Senate Bill 300 and the Federal Government Mitigation Act of 2000 and covers a wide range of hazards. FEMA requires that the Hazard Mitigation Plan be updated every five (5) years. 

‘The Town’s Hazard Mitigation plan was originally adopted by the Board on August 4, 2004 and expired on November 7, 2009. Key Department representatives as well as the CRS Coordinator reviewed and 
updated the plan on August 21, 2009 and September 21, 2009.  The Plan was forwarded to the Board for review on September 2 ,2009 and a Public meeting on the draft Plan was held on September 30, 2009 in the Board Room.  

‘The Plan must be reviewed by the North Carolina Department of Emergency Management (NCDEM) prior to being reviewed and approved by FEMA.  FEMA requires the updated plan be submitted to them six (6) months prior to the Plan’s expiration date.  Unfortunately, Staff was not aware of this timeline and did not submit the Plan to FEMA in time. If our Plan was not approved by November 7, 2009 the Town would have been considered out of compliance and would not have been eligible for mitigation funds from FEMA until the Plan was approved.  

‘Staff was advised that FEMA encourages municipalities to do a regional plan so that they can review and approve plans faster.  After several conversations with NCDEM Staff it was suggested that we ask Dare County to join their Plan. In doing so, the Town would not be out of compliance when our Plan expired on November 7, 2009 due to the fact that Dare County’s Plan expired at the end of April 2010. 

‘On October 7, 2009 the Board of Commissioners adopted a resolution requesting the Dare County Board of Commissioners accept the Town of Nags Heads’ request to join their Plan. Dare County did accept our request and the Plan was forwarded to FEMA for review and approved by them on May 24th, 2010.  Dare County adopted the Plan in June. All of the participating jurisdictions are required to adopt the Plan in order to remain eligible for FEMA grant funds.  If the participating jurisdictions do not adopt the Plan, Dare County would be responsible for applying for FEMA grant funds on their behalf.

‘By joining Dare County’s Plan the Town of Nags Head does not lose jurisdiction over our Plan.  The Town will continue to review and update our section of the plan with our own policies and required actions.  We will also hold our own Public meetings for the Plan updates.  The Town’s plan is simply an appendix to the Dare County Plan. 

‘Staff is requesting the Board of Commissioners formally adopt the Plan so the Town will remain eligible to apply for FEMA grant funds on our own.”
The resolution supporting the 60th Annual Invitational Nags Head Surf Fishing Club Tournament  to take place October 6 – 9, 2010, as adopted, read in part as follows: 
“WHEREAS, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club is sponsoring its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament October 6 – 9, 2010; AND

‘WHEREAS, in accordance with Section 8-83 (b)(3) of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club submitted a request on June 24, 2010 for the Town of Nags Head to issue 282 (3 per team plus 42 for judges and scorers) short-term beach driving permits to the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club to be distributed to participants in its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners that the Town of Nags Head is pleased to offer its assistance for the Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament again this year.

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED as follows:

1.
The Town Clerk is authorized to issue 282 short-term beach driving permits to the Nags 
Head Surf Fishing Club to be distributed to participants in its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing 
Tournament to be held Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, and Saturday, October 6, 7, 8, and 9, 2010.   

‘2.
These special permits will be valid for a four-day period from Wednesday, October 6, 2009, through Saturday, October 9, 2010.

‘3.
Only three (3) shall be allowed per team fishing in the tournament.

‘4.
The Nags Head Surf Fishing Club is responsible for the distribution of all short-term beach driving permits for the 2010 Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.  No short-term permits for the

 tournament will be issued by Staff at Town Hall.

‘5.
The name of the team and town to whom a permit is issued shall appear on each 
permit.

‘6.
Prior to the start of the tournament, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club shall provide the 
Nags Head Town Clerk with a list showing the team name or tournament official and the                          numbers of the permits issued to each.

‘7.
A pamphlet (to be provided by the Town) on Regulations Governing Beach Vehicular Traffic in the Town of Nags Head shall be supplied with each permit distributed by Nags Head Surf Fishing Club.

‘8.
Each permit shall be displayed on the inside front windshield on the passenger side of the vehicle, even if a normal Nags Head Beach Driving Permit is already displayed.

‘9.
All three short-term beach driving permits MUST be in the possession of the team at all times.  The permits are not transferable.

‘10.
The Town of Nags Head Beach Driving Ordinance is to be strictly enforced by the Nags Head Police Department.

‘11.
Should the weather or high tide call for the closure of the beach or a section of the beach, the Town Manager will close the beach.”
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider a Zoning Ordinance Text Amendment initiated by the Board of Commissioners to Town Code Section 48-862(g),(h) and (i), Village Commercial-2 District, Signage, Landscaping and Lighting 

Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing re: zoning ordinance amendment concerning Village Commercial signage, landscaping, and lighting.  The time was 9:17 a.m.

Planner Angela Welsh summarized her memo which read in part as follows:
“The proposed zoning text amendment, initiated by motion of the Board of Commissioners, would amend the regulations of Section 48-862 which set forth the permitting requirements for freestanding business signs in the Village Commercial-2 District.  The proposed ordinance would replace the point system presently listed and used for scoring building architecture and site design for the purposes of permitting freestanding business signs with the architectural point system and landscaping requirements as found under Section 48-371 Commercial design standards.   This proposed ordinance is the same as had previously been forwarded by staff as an alternative to a zoning text amendment request that was submitted by Cahoon & Kasten Architects, Inc. in 2007.  No zoning text changes submitted by the applicant or forwarded by staff were recommended for approval by the Planning Board or adopted by the Board of Commissioners at that time.  

‘When the incentive based and voluntary requirements that a developer obtain a minimum number of architecture, landscaping and building site design points in order to be permitted a freestanding business sign were originally adopted as part of the Village Commerical-2 District, there were no mandatory commercial architecture or commercial landscaping requirements for new development as exists now in the zoning ordinance under Section 48-371.   Under Section 48-371 commercial buildings, including those in the Village Commercial-2 District must achieve a minimum of 125 architectural design points based on the more detailed design standards found in the Residential Design Manual of Chapter 48. In addition to site buffering requirements, site landscaping is also required of commercial development by Section 48-371.  The mandatory architectural requirements and landscaping requirements of Section 48-371 were developed with strong consideration to and consistency with the voluntary architectural and landscaping requirements that were already identified as desirable in the Village District.    

‘Staff submits that prior to having mandatory commercial architectural and landscaping standard, the incentive based criteria used in the Village Commercial-2 District played a very important and needed role in promoting desirable architecture and site design.  With the adoption of mandatory requirements patterned from these same voluntary requirements, the utility and need for the latter is now considered limited and the use of two similar yet different scoring systems potentially confusing.  The use of a single point system, as opposed to two point systems as is proposed in the ordinance change, provides the developer with a simpler singular method to determine both architectural compliance and freestanding sign permitting within the Village Commercial-2 District.  The proposed ordinance change still employs a tiered point system approach based upon the premise that the better the architecture, the larger the sign.  The proposed ordinance also does not change two of the very important and distinct signage requirements of the Village Commercial-2 District. Maximum sign size and maximum sign height requirements of Village Commercial-2 District will remain unchanged at 32 square feet and 10 feet, respectively.  The mandatory commercial design standards of Section 48-371 recognize that not all commercial structures can be built using residential design features, and therefore there are alternative commercial design standards that can be used for buildings 15,000 square feet or greater in ground floor heated area.  These alternative standards are allowed and acceptable by the ordinance, but are not considered as desirable as the residential design elements.  Accordingly, for buildings using these alternative standards the ordinance proposes a maximum sign area of only 16 square feet. 

‘The proposed change to Section 48-862(i), Lighting, is not substantive, but simply provides more precise language indicating required compliance with the general outdoor lighting regulations of the zoning chapter. The proposed ordinance is considered consistent with the provisions of the Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000 and the intent of the SPD-C, Village at Nags Head District.   

‘Staff views the ordinance favorably and will be available for questions and discussion with the Board.

‘Planning Board recommendation

The Planning Board recommends adoption of the ordinance.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2010 and on Thursday, July 29, 2010, as required by law. 
Mayor Pro Tem Gray confirmed that, if the proposed ordinance is adopted, the Village would have to adhere to the Town’s ordinances.
Planning Board Chair Bob Edwards explained that the Planning Board supported this ordinance and started by reviewing the Village architectural standards – current Town architectural standards are equal to or more stringent than the Village and the Town has more specific standards. 
Todd Farrand, President of the Village POA; they are adamantly opposed to the proposed ordinance re: commercial signage; the current system has served the Village well for over 20 years; he disagrees that residential architecture cannot fit the commercial architecture standards.
Harry Nash, Village POA Board member; everyone is here because of one business in the Village’s request for signage that does not adhere to the Village sign standards; Town’s options do not fit the Village’s options; the POA were not made aware of the proposed ordinance ahead of time; this proposed ordinance does several things to the Village:  deleted language from page 5 and 6 that would preserve the Village’s architectural integrity; what they have lived with and done well with for over 20 years; he would like to work with the Town on these issues rather than adopting the ordinance.
Webb Fuller, on behalf of the Village Property Owners Association Landscape Committee; the business in question now has 15 flags as signage; he disagreed with the Planning Board Chair and feels the Village and its signage are different for a reason; he stated that he is not aware of the purpose for the proposed ordinance as what is existing has served the Village well for over 20 years; those who build in the Village must conform to their regulations; the proposed ordinance allows the elimination of current regulations that Village businesses must adhere to.
Nick Jernigan, property owner in Village; each move they made in the Outer Banks was an  improvement in architectural design and it is important to see the difference when arriving in Nags Head; staff’s own testimony indicates that if the ordinance is adopted, there will be more signs allowed of a commercial nature which seems to be more liberal and not more restrictive; he is not in favor of the proposed ordinance.

At Comr. Sadler’s request, Planning Director Tim Wilson addressed comments made:

Mr. Wilson said that while the statement of intent is being removed from the Village section, what is replacing it in the architectural residential design standards appendix is in greater detail and of more importance; he also noted that the proposed ordinance changes were distributed by staff to the Village Property Owners Association immediately when prepared in draft form.  As history, Mr. Wilson explained that the proposal came about not because there is a problem in the Village; staff has been looking at the dual scoring systems in the Town’s regulations and in the Village; the proposed ordinance came out of having separate scoring systems in order to have similar systems.   In response to Comr. Sadler, Mr. Wilson explained that any type of change to the dunes is supposed to come to the Board for approval. 
In response to Comr. Cahoon, Mr. Wilson explained that the proposal still requires sites in the Village to comply with commercial village landscaping/buffering requirements. 
In response to Mayor Oakes, Mr. Wilson stated that the buffer between districts in the Village would still be required under the proposed ordinance.   Mr. Wilson also noted that the biggest difference between the Village and the Town’s regulations is that the Town’s is geared more towards a residential look.  
Webb Fuller asked if the Board would consider keeping section 48-862(h) since elimination of this language does not change anything.

Harry Nash, referred to Mr. Wilson’s comments and stated “don’t fix what is not broke”; he said that a lot of effort went into development of the Outer Banks Hospital in order to blend in with the area; he asked that this not be taken away from the Village. 
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Attorney Leidy closed the Public Hearing at 9:56 a.m.

Mayor Oakes said that he is owner of property in the district being discussed and he confirmed with Attorney Leidy that there is no conflict of interest.

Comr. Gray said that he supports the Village and agrees if nothing is broke, don’t fix it. 
Comr. Sadler said if she could be assured that everything stayed the same with the Village except for allowing a sign for someone trying to stay in business, then she would be fine; if this ordinance is allowed and may begin the demise of the Village, then she is not in favor. 
Mayor Oakes stated that he does not hear a clear consensus from Board members; he would like Planning and Development Dept staff to work with the Village Committees to determine/review the effect of the proposal.  He said that he would probably support the proposal if it meant just one additional freestanding sign.  He would like to see the proposal brought back to the Board for a consensus.   

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to table the proposed ordinance concerning Village Commercial signage, landscaping, and lighting - Comr. Cahoon seconded the motion tabling re-consideration for 60 days.  The motion passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider a Zoning Ordinance Text Amendment initiated by the Board of Commissioners to Town Code Section 48-286, Exemptions, to provide that vehicles displaying business information be exempt from the definitional and regulatory zoning requirements of signage 

Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing re: zoning amendment concerning vehicles displaying business information as signage.  The time was 10:17 a.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:
“The attached zoning ordinance amendment request, initiated by the Nags Head Board of Commissioners, would amend Section 48-286, Exemptions.  The purpose of the amendment is to add vehicles to the list of exemptions from the regulatory requirements of Article VIII, Signs and Outdoor Advertising Structures.   Vehicles displaying information would be exempt provided that the vehicles are operable and have current license plates.  No other qualifying factors or restrictions concerning the exemption are set out or required in the proposed ordinance.  

‘The town has historically taken enforcement action against businesses prohibiting their use of vehicles as business signage.  Town Code Section 48-7 defines a sign as any surface, fabric or device bearing lettered, pictorial or sculptured matter designed to convey information visually and exposed to public view.  The Code also defines a business sign as a sign which directs attention to a business located on the premises where the sign is displayed.    The vehicles held in violation represented structures that were used to deliberately serve as freestanding business signs with their location being either in or adjoining the public street right-of-way.  The zoning ordinance typically only allows one freestanding business sign per site and also provide for a maximum square footage for each type of sign,  as well as a combined sign area maximum allowed for the entire site. The addition of vehicles on sites which already have freestanding signs (or are prohibited such signage as was the case with Reef II and Maxximmus Pizza) and/or have reached their allowed maximum sign square footage for their site represent a violation of permitted signage. On a more limited basis, vehicles have also been used in violation of the town’s zoning prohibition on outdoor advertising signs. 

‘The statement of intent for Zoning Chapter 48, Article VIII, Signs and Outdoor Advertising Structures, is as follows:

Sec. 48-281. Intent of article. 
It is the intent of this article to protect the visual attractiveness and community character of the town by controlling the number, area and location of signs in all zoning districts. The regulations of this article are designed among other purposes to maintain a balance between the need to preserve and enhance the visual integrity of the town while recognizing the contribution appropriate signage offers towards promoting tourism, commerce and economic development. 

‘The Town Land and Water Use Plan 2000, Visual and Aesthetic Resources, Introduction, provides that:


“A primary reason people are attracted to Nags Head is the aesthetic and visual quality of the environment, including its beaches and open space, and the relative low density of its development. Many of these aesthetic and visual resources are changing and will continue to change as population and growth pressures increases. As more development occurs, and as filling of vacant areas progresses, the visual spaciousness of the Town will decline. The increase in commercial development, along with the signs, lights, noise, and other features which accompany such uses, may also lead to deterioration of the aesthetic qualities of the Town.”

‘Staff does not support the adoption of the proposed ordinance as it is considered not consistent with the town’s water and land use plan and the stated intent of the zoning ordinance article governing signs. Staff furthermore contends that this exemption, allowing vehicles as signs, opens the door and will allow mobile signs, off-premises advertising, and the locating of signage in the public right-of-way.  It will additionally make the current regulations setting the limits on the number and size of freestanding business signs inconsequential since vehicles will be allowed to function in the same capacity and do so without limitation, except that they be operable and licensed.   

Staff submits that the exemption of vehicles as signage does not preserve or enhance the aesthetic quality of the town and has the potential to detract from it.  The town has a long history of understanding and promoting the public interest of protecting and enhancing the visual appeal of both the natural and built environments, and that when this larger public interest suffers, so do the interests of individuals, businesses, and the community as a whole.  State Senator Marc Basnight recently summed up and perhaps expressed these recognized principles and public policies best when recently writing “The Outer Banks is in the business of looking good.” That’s a good business plan for a community with a tourism based economy, and a good yardstick by which to measure land use and development regulations. 

‘And in review of this particular regulatory change, staff contends that the proposed ordinance does not support or advance that business plan. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by 7-0 vote recommends denial of the ordinance.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2010 and on Thursday, July 29, 2010, as required by law. 
Bob Edwards, Planning Board Chair; explained that the Planning Board unanimously recommended denial of the proposed ordinance as the ordinance is not about parking but about the many variations seen by commercial businesses to add extra signage.  
Harry Nash, Village Property Owners Association President; stated that he was in complete agreement with the Planning Board and staff in opposing the proposed ordinance.

Webb Fuller, on behalf of Village Board; said that the Village Board is unanimously in support of the Planning Board and staff in opposing the proposed ordinance; this proposal would allow a Home Depot delivery truck to park in the right-of-way and sit there indefinitely.
There being no one else present who wanted to speak, Attorney Leidy closed the Public Hearing at 10:33 a.m.

Comr. Sadler said that she could not support the proposal for the reasons cited by those who spoke at the Public Hearing.

Comr. Gray said that staff has done a good job of enforcing the ordinance in the past and the proposed ordinance is not good for the Town.
Comr. Cahoon said that she was not in favor of the proposed ordinance.
Mayor Oakes feels enforcement of the current ordinance is uneven; he feels the impetus of the proposal is the current economy.

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to deny the proposed ordinance concerning vehicles as signage.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider a Zoning Ordinance Text Amendment  initiated by the Board of Commissioners to Town Code Chapter 48, Zoning, to exempt outdoor performances and events, crowd gathering activities in temporary structures, and crowd gathering activities in indoor public assemblies from the provisions of the Zoning chapter provided that such performances, events, activities, or assemblies have received permit approval by the town manager 

Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing re: allowing gatherings in vacant buildings as permitted uses.  The time was 10:40 a.m.   
Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her report which read in part as follows:
“The attached zoning ordinance text amendment request, initiated by action of the Nags Head Board of Commissioners, would amend Chapter 4, Amusements, Entertainments, Mass Gatherings and Commercial-Outdoor Recreational Uses; and Chapter 48, Zoning by adding Section 48-94, Exemptions.  The purpose of these amendments is to exempt crowd gathering and public assembly activities from the regulations and permitting requirements of the zoning ordinance, provided that such activities have been approved and issued a permit by the town manager in accordance with Chapter 4 of the Town Code (attached).  Compliance with all other local, state and federal regulatory requirements applicable to such performances, events, activities or assemblies is necessary and unchanged by this proposed exemption.

‘Currently, the zoning ordinance lists “Indoor Public Assembly” as a Conditional Use and a use only permitted within the C-2 General Commercial Zoning District.  This proposed ordinance would exempt such uses as noted above not only from use requirements but also setback, lot coverage, parking, landscaping, buffering, height and signage requirements as currently regulated by the Zoning Ordinance.  

‘As a conditional use any application request for “Indoor Public Assembly” must first be reviewed by the Planning Board and then the Board of Commissioners for approval.  This is typically a two month process.  This amendment was suggested in an effort to provide opportunities to use the vacant Seamark building, and possibly other vacant buildings, for special events.  If this amendment were adopted, the two month timeline for approval would no longer apply and uses such as amusements, entertainments, assemblies and commercial-outdoor recreation could be permitted in any zoning district or location within the Town as approved by the Town Manager.

‘The Town’s 2000 Water and Land Use Plan does not reference amusements, entertainments, crowd gatherings and indoor and outdoor assemblies within the Town.

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, when reviewing the proposed ordinance, expressed concern with exempting crowd gathering and assembly uses from the zoning ordinance in its entirety however they did feel like a two month approval process as a conditional use was unnecessary and likely a detriment to such uses hoping to utilize an existing vacant store for a temporary event.  The Planning Board has recommended an alternative ordinance which would switch Indoor Public Assembly use from a conditional use to a permitted use in the C-2 General Commercial District, and would add this use to the list of permitted uses in the Village Commercial 1 District.  Changing the use to a permitted use would reduce zoning approval time from months to days, and by keeping it subject to zoning use regulations would at a minimum insure that this use could only occur in commercially zoned areas.  

‘Staff will be available to answer any questions that may arise at the meeting.”
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 22, 2010, and on Thursday, July 29, 2010, as required by law. 
Planning Board Chair Bob Edwards stated that Planning Board discussed the issue and recommends an alternative ordinance allowing the use as a permitted use in the C-2 General Commercial District.
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Attorney Leidy closed the Public Hearing at 10:55 a.m. 
In response to Mayor Pro Tem Gray, Fire Chief Kevin Zorc explained that when there were assembly gatherings at the former Seamark building, all safety issues were addressed ahead of time.

Mayor Oakes confirmed that this proposal for change of use means that going through the Planning Board/Board of Commissioners process would not be necessary.
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the Planning Board-recommended ordinance concerning allowing crowd gatherings in vacant buildings such as the former Seamark food store building, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning allowing crowd gatherings in vacant buildings, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Adoption of ordinance amending Town Traffic Control Map to add two stop signs on Wrightsville Ave/Admiral Street for pedestrian safety; Admiral Street sidewalk cost estimate - from July 7th Board meeting 
Town Manager Cliff Ogburn summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

“At the Board’s July 7th meeting, a motion was passed to place two (2) stop signs on Wrightsville Avenue at Admiral Street; attached please find the ordinance formalizing this action.  

‘In addition, staff was asked to provide a cost estimate for construction of a sidewalk on Admiral Street.  In response to this inquiry, Public Works Director Dave Clark provides a cost estimate of $16,400 for construction of a 5’ wide sidewalk – with a length of 655’ – on Admiral Street from Wrightsville Ave to S Virginia Dare Trail.”
Public Works Director Dave Clark provided the financial info from the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

“Funds have been included in the adopted budget for repaving and widening of Admiral Street from S. Virginia Dare Trail to South Memorial Avenue at an estimated cost of $21,000.  Costs for including sidewalk could be funded through Powell Bill from remaining Powell Bill fund balance of $70,436.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map to include stop signs on Wrightsville Ave/Admiral St as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously. 
The ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

Admiral Street sidewalk

It was Board consensus to place the following item on the October 2010 Board meeting agenda for discussion:  Sketch of a sidewalk on both sides of Admiral St for review – include placement of the dumpster at the end of Admiral St.

Beach Nourishment - Special Assessment Public Comment Period

Mayor Oakes summarized the Town Beach Nourishment Project and associated issues for the audience.
Attorney John Leidy spoke of the General Statutes for special assessments:
· Traditionally used is GS 160A Article 10 – Special Assessments – begins with Section 160A-216 – specific requirement to be signed by majority in number of owners of affected properties

· The Town is using GS 160A Article 10A – Special Assessments for Critical Infrastructure Needs – begins with Section 160A-239.1 - the majority of property owners sign a petition and they must represent 66% of the value of the land being assessed

Mayor Pro Tem Gray confirmed with Attorney Leidy that as many owners must sign as own the property – encourage not just one property owner to sign but have all owners of each property sign.
Mayor Oakes – He spoke concerning a nourishment maintenance plan:  Mayor Oakes said that the requirement is that Town monitor the beach and the sand lost each year and FEMA will replace sand lost from a named storm event (hurricane).   The Town is currently reviewing the Town of Emerald Isle’s plan.

Mayor Oakes – The owns the beach accesses and is considering contributing that portion to the special assessment process.

Mayor Oakes – The burden is placed on oceanfront and ocean side property owners; the Board is looking for a plan that will pass muster and place sand on the beach. 

Mayor Pro Tem Gray – He confirmed with Mayor Oakes that the cost of $36 million includes monitoring.

Comr. Cahoon – She explained that for maintenance of the project, the Town does not have to have money in the bank but does have to identify sources for funding streams.

Comr. Oakes opened the Public Comment Period on the Beach Nourishment Project Special Assessments process at 11:24 a.m.

Kathryn Massino; property owner of 9715F Camelot in SNH; she questioned the Board concerning “east side of SR1243”; Board members explained that it referred to the east side of NC 12 and stands for “State Road 1243”; she questioned the Board if the process is going to start from the north and work south or otherwise; Mayor Oakes indicated that no decision has been made yet on which direction the project will start.   
Bob Thomas; property owner of 3723 SVDT; he questioned the Board about joint property owners; Attorney Leidy explained that each property owner’s vote counted – if two (2) owners, both should sign the petition.  
Reed Fisher; property owner 4023 SVDT; he appreciated the earlier discussion of a maintenance plan for the project; he questioned where the Town would obtain the funds for that periodic maintenance renourishment; he requested clarification on the $10 million bond which Mayor Oakes said that the commitment from Dare County is $18 million up front – the Town will borrow $18 million - $2 million per year from Dare County is to pay back debt and the special assessment amount is $10 million.  He stated further that there are still a fair amount of variables. 
Town Manager Ogburn explained that part of the answer is based on conditions of the environment and reasonable expectation of the length of the project.  
Eddie Reid; NH resident; do we have to pay back the occupancy tax given to the project – the additional $2M for debt service to retire the remaining debt; he asked about the Town-owned beach accesses. 
Eileen Lubaszewski, 9715F Camelot in SNH; distribute the petitions as broadly as possible; Mayor Oakes explained that the Town has drafted a preliminary petition but it is not yet ready for signature.
Frank Biondi, 3921 SVDT; asked about property owners giving up land for the project; still own the land but an easement is required. 
Elizabeth Hall, 4513 SVDT; she confirmed with the Board that the assessment is to be based on the value of land/property. 

Kathy Massino, property owner of 9715F Camelot in SNH; she received the email re: beach nourishment special assessment and feels it is fair and the amount is spread over five (5) years – she cannot imagine anyone not approving the petition.
Reed Fisher; he spoke of the loss of rights for oceanfront property owners; he read from the project’s CAMA permit; the easement should be clear so that oceanfront property owners aware that they will lose some of their property as a result of the project.  
Bob Thomas, property owner 3723 SVDT; spoke strongly against the Town’s beach nourishment project.
Willo Kelly, Outer Banks Homebuilders and Outer Banks Association of Realtors representative; she confirmed that all property owners need to sign the petition; she explained the new CAMA ruling is you can rebuild up to 2500 square feet if you have a beach nourishment project which would allow additional lot coverage to an oceanfront property. 

Eddie Reid, SNH property owner; read from a favorable first-person article concerning a beach nourishment project. 
Brendan Strum, resident of ONHC; how much property does the Town own and pay; he requested that the Town not use his tax money to pay for the project.  
John Hall, 4513 SVDT; he said that he does not see the Town taxing itself on this project; an  unanswered petition is no vote at all; he asked what would be the next step in the procedure;  Mayor Oakes said that the petition will be finalized and then forwarded to property owners; Attorney Leidy noted that no action will take place on the process until a petition is presented representing 66% of the affected property values and 50% of the affected property owners; the Town Clerk then certifies these figures and presents to the Board of Commissioners along with a Preliminary Resolution to move forward with the project; Mr. Hall respectfully asked that the procedures be reconsidered – he feels that there are procedures that should take place prior to signing the petition – information that needs to go out to make sure voters are receiving all information.

Diane Trowbridge, Diamond Shoals property owner; she is happy to be able to have some say in the nourishment of the beaches; she is aware of how hard the Town has worked to get to this point; it makes her sad that not everyone realizes that everyone benefits from the beach.
Attorney Leidy said that everyone has a right to vote in the identified area which also includes condominium owners – each unit is considered an individual property; Comr. Sadler asked about timeshare units – Attorney Leidy is to look into timeshares.   

Caroline Woodward, 4031 SVDT; she said that there are a lot of people that have ecological and personal tax issues and everyone is here for different reasons; she questioned how many property owners total are being affected; Mayor Oakes indicated that the count is not known at this time; she asked if citizens have a say in the vote for the beach access properties – Mayor Oakes stated that it would be an affirmative vote for the beach accesses.

John Hall, he asked how would it be known if a vote is valid - Mayor Oakes said that the information would be verified with the county tax information. 
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Attorney Leidy announced the Public Comment Period on the Beach Nourishment Project Special Assessments process closed at 12:15 p.m.
Maryann Thomas, property owner at 3723 SVDT; she asked if the project takes away some of the property owner’s ownership, what would that do to lot coverage – Mayor Oakes explained that an oceanfront property owner will not lose any of their property from what they own today.

RECESS BOARD MEETING FOR LUNCH

Mayor Oakes recessed the Board meeting for lunch at 12:25 p.m.  The Board meeting was scheduled to reconvene at 1:45 p.m.  
RECONVENE BOARD MEETING 
The Board meeting reconvened from lunch at 1:50 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of appeals from taxi-cab driver application denials
Deputy Police Chief Tom Gilliam reported that Robert Young was denied by the Chief of Police for taxi-cab driver permit; after further review, it was found that good cause does exist for grant of a waiver.
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to grant a waiver to applicant Robert Young for a taxi-cab driver permit based on the Deputy Police Chief’s recommendation that good cause exists to grant the waiver.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Gray which passed unanimously.

Deputy Police Chief Tom Gilliam reported that Ricky Powers’ request for appeal of his taxi-cab driver permit denial was prematurely presented to the Board as the Police Chief has not yet officially denied the request. 
Board members noted that absent a recommendation of good cause to grant Ms. Wescott’s request, they would deny her appeal. 
MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to deny Ms. Tamara Wescott’s request for appeal of taxi-cab driver permit denial due to the Deputy Police Chief’s report that good cause does not exist to grant the waiver.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Committee Reports 
Comr. Sadler – Town Manager Ogburn will provide a report from the recent Jennette’s Pier Advisory Committee meeting. 
Comr. Sadler – The Town 50th Birthday Committee meets the last Thursday of each month at 5:30 p.m. – if anyone is interested, please contact Chair John Ratzenberger.

Town Manager Ogburn – Jennette’s Pier Advisory Committee meeting report – Pier Manager Mike Remige was present at last week’s meeting who discussed the pier programs; he mapped out an emergency response plan; the grand opening is still scheduled for May 21, 2011; the purchase of a bench by the Town at Comr. Sadler’s request will be considered by the Board at a future meeting; funds are being raised by the NC Aquarium Society for tanks, etc.
Comr. Cahoon – At the September 16, 2010 Coastal Resources Commission (CRC) meeting, terminal groins will be presented for formal consideration.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray – The Sgt. Earl Murray monument dedication is scheduled for 11:00 a.m. on August 11th on the west side multi-use path near Satterfield Landing Road/US 158 intersection. 
Discussion of vehicle identification sticker for use of Town debris yard 
Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo which read in part as follows:
“In the past few months, the Town has experienced a tremendous increase in the amount of brush and bulky waste being disposed of at our Brush/Bulk Item Drop-off Yard, located across from Public Works, at 2211 S Lark Avenue. The amount of brush currently on hand nearly equals the total amount chipped in March of this year, just four months ago.  That accumulation included the brush generated by the Veterans Day Storm, last November. Due to questions regarding the Japanese Black Pine blight, we delayed our chipping last fiscal year until spring. This resulted in a larger than normal amount at that time, but cannot explain the current volume, except that we are receiving brush, and other types of Bulky Waste from outside the town.

‘(Attached are three photos, the first is of the brush pile last October, the second being the brush pile on July 23rd, and the third is of the debris pile on July 23rd.)

‘Stickers would be issued, at no cost, at the rate of one per single-family home. The application process would require proof of ownership of the improved property in the town and information on the vehicle to be stickered. Stickers would be available at Public Works, or at Town Hall. Stickers would have no expiration date, and would remain valid as long as the property did not change owner and the owner did not change vehicles. A new sticker would be required in the event the resident (or property owner) purchased, and wished to use, a new vehicle.

‘Attached, in addition to the photos mentioned above, is a sample application, one-page “Information & Regulations” for using the Brush/Bulk Item Drop-off yard, and a draft ordinance to implement the sticker system.  

‘If adopted, an October 1, 2010 implementation date is suggested to allow time for publicity and for regular users to get their stickers well ahead of time.”
Mayor Oakes questioned the current process in accepting brush in the brush yard – Ralph Barile responded to Comr. Cahoon and including commercial businesses; businesses from other towns taking their debris to the Town.  
Comr. Cahoon wants to be fair to all segments of the Town’s taxpayers – residential and commercial customers. 

Mayor Oakes said that he would prefer just asking that the lot attendant use common sense rather than moving to a sticker identification system.
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Town Code implementing the Public Works brush yard sticker system as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Cahoon.
Comr. Cahoon emphasized the importance of the attendant utilizing common sense in allowing commercial businesses in the Town to use the brush yard. 
CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Consideration of resolution in support of utilizing NC Dept of Correction inmates 

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:
“The attached resolution supports the use of NC Dept of Correction inmates for many tasks around Town.  Town Manager Cliff Ogburn and Public Works Director Dave Clark will discuss the importance of utilizing the inmates at the August 4, 2010 Board of Commissioners meeting.”
MOTION:  Comr. Cahoon made a motion to adopt the resolution supporting utilization of the NC Dept of Correction inmates as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.
Comr. Sadler confirmed with staff that the executed resolution will be forwarded to the main office of the NC Dept of Corrections in Raleigh; Town Manager Ogburn stated that the other managers spoke in favor of the resolution at a recent managers’ lunch.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

The resolution supporting use of inmates, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina supports the utilization of North Carolina Department of Corrections inmates to assist local governments in meeting their increasing service requirements; and

‘WHEREAS, the North Carolina General Assembly recently passed, and the Governor signed, the state’s FY 2010-2011 $19 billion budget; and

‘WHEREAS, the adopted budget includes $1.6 million and 39 positions to re-establish inmate work crews that aid local governments; and

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head has greatly benefited from the use of NC Department of Corrections inmate crews in the past; and 

‘WHEREAS, local governments in North Carolina continue to face increasing budget constraints, which have resulted in staffing cuts, but not in the reduction of maintenance and repair responsibilities.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that the North Carolina Department of Corrections quickly fill the authorized positions and re-establish inmate work crews for use by local governments as soon as possible.”
ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney John Leidy – New State Laws 

Town Attorney Leidy reported on recent legislation which becomes effective October 1, 2010:

-
Includes provision which makes salary history and personnel actions of local employees 
a 
public record


- 
Reasons for personnel action do not have to be disclosed

-
Public Records Act – provides that the party filing suit against a public official to obtain 
records – if the party sues and wins the rights to the records, then attorney fees are awarded
· Public Records Act - records of public officials, i.e., Board members, are also included
Town Attorney John Leidy – Request for Closed Session

Town Attorney Leidy requested a Closed Session IAW GS 143-318.11(a)(3) to discuss the status of the Roc Sansotta litigation. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Mayor Oakes – Beach Nourishment Project - special assessment process - draft petition review

Board members discussed a draft petition for the special assessment; Mayor Oakes said he would like the petition reduced in size.  

Attorney Leidy stated that a Public Hearing should be held on the Town’s beach accesses and the Town participating by paying its share of the assessed values.   Comr. Cahoon said that the beach accesses are a huge investment worth protecting.

Attorney Leidy explained that the clerk’s determination of validity and actual assessment must be challenged within 90 days of final resolution.

Mayor Oakes said he would like to see the petition and the easement as separate mailings.
Reed Fisher, Nags Head resident; commented that after nourishment, oceanfront property owners lose some of their property; Mayor Oakes said that he does not agree with Mr. Fisher’s analysis – he does not feel that the area of property is changed by the project.

Mr. Fisher feels that there should be a disclosure statement to the property owner when signing the easement request.  
Attorney Leidy is to research this issue and report back to the Board:  Any changes on special assessment and on easements that would modify the oceanfront property owner’s right to cross that easement line.
Town Manager Ogburn – Donation to Beach Nourishment Fund

Town Manager Ogburn explained that the Town provide an opportunity to donate to the beach nourishment fund; Administrative Assistant/Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman walked the public through the Town’s web site.  In addition,  a calculator is provided on the web site for assessment calculations.
Town Manager - National Park Service meeting on alternative transportation strategies 

Town Manager Ogburn reported that Fire Chief Zorc will be attending today’s National Park Service meeting on alternative transportation strategies on his behalf; Chief Zorc will report on the meeting at the August 18th mid-month Board meeting. 
Town Manager - Discussion of permitting process for certain changes of use and nonconformities
Town Manager Ogburn – rather than continue to discuss changes due to nonconformities and bring back examples at upcoming Board meetings, he asked if the Board would like to consider possible changes to the Town’s ordinances concerning the nonconformity 50% re-build rule.

Comr. Cahoon confirmed with Town Manager Ogburn that being discussed are zoning nonconformities and not federal/flood issues.
Attorney Leidy stated that once nonconformity ordinances are relaxed, they are probably irreversible.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray said that cottage courts are historical Nags Head - he feels the time has come to relax the standards.

It was Board consensus that staff and the Planning Board review methods to make it easier for nonconformities to be rebuilt/improved for consideration by the Board of Commissioners at an upcoming meeting.  
Town Manager Ogburn - Donation of property by Robert and Cherlyn Budnik
Town Manager Ogburn explained that this item would be presented to the Board for consideration at an upcoming meeting after additional information is obtained. 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Cahoon - Discussion of segways on multi-use path
Comr. Cahoon said that she feels the Board has the discretion to make a decision concerning segway use on multi-use paths; she feels that there is too much of a conflict between segways and pedestrian traffic.
Comr. Sadler agreed with Comr. Cahoon that the conflict between motorized vehicles and pedestrian traffic on the multi-use path is dangerous.

Comr. Gray said that he feels the path is no place for motorized vehicles.

Mayor Oakes feels that segways should be allowed on the path between 10 am and 3 pm which is a very limited time.   
Staff was directed to include under Comr. Cahoon’s agenda at the August mid-month meeting - consideration by the Board to prohibit the use of segways on the Town’s multi-use paths.  

Comr. Cahoon - Public Beach Access signage 
Comr. Cahoon expressed concern about the signage for the public beach accesses; the signage is so small that they are difficult to read.  In addition, there is confusion about the Town Seal on the No Trespassing signs.  She would like to see the signs larger/more visible.  Staff is to bring this issue back for Board consideration.

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile stated that three (3) 30” x 30” beach access signage are currently on order.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray – Beach Nourishment Project

Mayor Pro Tem Gray said that he trusts that the people of Nags Head will pay attention to the Beach Nourishment Project with its far-reaching effects.  

Comr. Sadler – Chesapeake Expressway usage

Comr. Sadler reported that the June 2010 usage of the Chesapeake Expressway dropped 17% for the reported usage of June 2009.    
MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Oakes - Request for Closed Session
Mayor Oakes requested a Closed Session to review the January - June 2010 Closed Session minutes. 
Mayor Oakes – 1% discount policy for paying property taxes early
Mayor Oakes reminded the audience of the Town’s 1% discount policy if paying property taxes early. 
Mayor Oakes – Request for Closed Session

Mayor Oakes requested a brief Closed Session to address a personnel action. 
Mayor Oakes – Request from Ralph Buxton to work with the Town

Mayor Oakes stated that he has spoken with Ralph Buxton who would like the Town’s commitment to work with him concerning the DCTB windmill point/multi-use facility site – in terms of indoor assembly.  This is an issue that will probably be discussed first with the Dare County Tourism Board.

It was Board consensus that Mayor Oakes take back to Mr. Buxton that the Town will consider changes to its ordinances to make a multi-use facility project work.
Mayor Oakes – Two birthdays today

Mayor Oakes reported on two (2) birthdays today, August 4th – the Coast Guard and President Obama. 
CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:    Comr. Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss a personnel issue, Roc Sansotta nuisance structure litigation, and the January – June 2010 Closed Session minutes in accordance with GS 143-318(11)(a)(1), (3), and (6) respectively.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 4:01 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 4:31 p.m.  Town Attorney Leidy reported that during Closed Session the Board took no action on the Roc Sansotta nuisance structure litigation, it took no action on the personnel issue, and it approved the Closed Session minutes from January – June 2010 and approved the disposition of these minutes approving those minutes to be opened in accordance with the State Public Records act.  
ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor Oakes recessed the Board meeting to an adjourned session on Wednesday, August 18, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.
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